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Dear   

 

This is in reference to your application for correction of your naval record pursuant to Section 1552 

of Title 10, United States Code.  After careful and conscientious consideration of relevant portions of 

your naval record and your application, the Board for Correction of Naval Records (Board) found the 

evidence submitted insufficient to establish the existence of probable material error or injustice.  

Consequently, your application has been denied. 

 

Although your application was not filed in a timely manner, the Board found it in the interest of 

justice to waive the statute of limitations and consider your case on its merits.  A three-member panel 

of the Board, sitting in executive session, considered your application on 17 October 2023.  The 

names and votes of the members of the panel will be furnished upon request.  Your allegations of 

error and injustice were reviewed in accordance with administrative regulations and procedures 

applicable to the proceedings of this Board.  Documentary material considered by the Board 

consisted of your application, together with all material submitted in support thereof, relevant 

portions of your naval record and applicable statutes, regulations, and policies.  In addition, the 

Board considered the advisory opinion contained in Navy Pay and Personnel Support Center 

memorandum 7220 N1 of 23 February 2024 and your response to the opinion.   

 

You requested your debt of $3,817 be expunged, payment of the remainder of the full bonus 

($10,000) and relief awarding full educational benefits.  The Board, in its review of your entire 

record and application, carefully weighed all potentially mitigating factors, to include your 

assertions.  The Board concluded that Commander, Navy Recruiting Command message 021411Z 

January 2018 outlined the eligibility for Enlistment Bonus for Source Rate (EBSR) and Enlistment 

Bonus for Shipping (EBSHP).  This message applied to future Sailors initially classified or 

reclassified on or after 20 December 2017.  Active component recruits in the Operations Specialist 

program that shipped in January through March of fiscal year 2018 (FY18) were eligible for $5,000 

EBSR.  Additionally, active component recruits in any program that shipped January through May of 

FY18 were eligible for $5,000 EBSHP.  Chief of Naval Operations Instruction 1160.9 (series) 

specifies that pro-rata recoupment of the unearned portion of an enlistment bonus is required when a 

member fails to fulfill the conditions of eligibility, service, or assignment.  Education benefits under 

the Post-9/11 GI Bill are based on a percentage as determined by a Service Member’s length of 

qualifying active duty service.  In accordance with Title 38 U.S.C Section 3311, an individual who 

commencing on or after 11 September 2001, serves an aggregate of at least 24 months, but less than 

30 months on active duty in the Armed Forces is entitled to 80 percent maximum benefits payable for 

the program of education. 






